CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY 28 JULY 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Earp (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Prest), Glover, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Ms Quilter), Joscelyne, Stevenson, Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Bradley) and Mrs Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor Jefferson, Portfolio Holder for Policy and Performance Management.


CROS.66/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager indicated that, in the absence of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman, the first item of business was to appoint a Chairman for the meeting.

It was moved, seconded and AGREED that Councillor Stevenson be appointed Chairman of the Committee for this meeting.

Councillor Stevenson thereupon took the Chair.

On behalf of the Committee the Overview and Scrutiny Manager welcomed Councillor Stevenson to his first meeting.

CROS.67/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Bradley,  Guest (Chairman), Ms Quilter and Mrs Prest. 

CROS.68/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Earp and Hendry declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct should any reference be made to the Citizens Advice Bureau of which they were trustees.

CROS.69/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 23 May, 7, 16, 23 and 29 June 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

CROS.70/05
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which were the subject of call-in.

CROS.71/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the work programme for 2005/06 and highlighted the following matters –

· Public Assets – a special meeting of the Committee had been arranged for 16 August 2005 at 11.30 am.

· Peformance monitoring – a report would be submitted to the September meeting of the Committee.

· Council Budget – would be dealt with over two meetings.  The first on 1 December 2005 would consider all Budget papers and the second on 19 January 2006 would consider the Executive’s Budget proposals.

· City Vision Mid-Term Review – would come forward to the October meeting of the Committee.

In response to a question on the timing of the Communications Strategy, Mr Mallinson advised that the Forward Plan entry had been superseded and the matter was not going to the Executive as planned.  The Strategy was now likely to be timetabled for consideration by this Committee on 8 September 2005.

RESOLVED – That the work programme and the information provided by the Overview and Scrutiny Manager be noted.

CROS.72/05
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.34/05 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 August 2005 to 30 November 2005.

Mr Mallinson then explained the current status of each item.

Referring to KD.032/05 – Carlisle City Council’s Management Structure Re‑organisation – Stage 1 – Mr Mallinson reported that he was in the course of liaising with the Vice‑Chairman as regards a special meeting to deal with the matter and, if agreement was forthcoming, proposed that should tie in with the Committee’s request for a presentation on PRINCE 2 and the Pay and Work Strategy.  He undertook to confirm arrangements to Members in writing as soon as possible.

A Member was concerned to ensure that the Committee had input prior to any decision being taken by the Executive.  In response, Mr Mallinson commented that on 1 August 2005 the Executive would receive a paper outlining the first stage of the re‑organisation process.  At the proposed special meeting this Committee would consider the actual proposals which would then go forward to the Executive.

RESOLVED –That the report be noted.

CROS.73/05
SICKNESS ABSENCE 2004/05

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.08/05 providing details of the Council’s performance under key Best Value Performance Indicator 12 (employees’ sickness absence for the year 2004/05), progress on the Improving Attendance Action Plan for the same year and advising Members of the Improving Attendance Action Plan drawn up for 2005/06.

The Council was currently in the bottom quartile, with the Council’s performance for 2004/05 being 12.87 days sickness absence against a target of 11.52 days.  Targets for 2005 and beyond had been set based on achieving a reduction of 10% each year to reach the top quartile performance by 2009/10.

Appendix 1 set out for Members an analysis of sickness absence for 2004/05 by Business Unit, a comparison between short and long term absences, and the numbers of employees with no absences at all during the year.  Appendix 2 showed the reason for sickness absence across the Council as a whole, with Appendix 4 detailing actions in the current year’s Improving Attendance Action Plan to help address that.

Details of the actions taken to try and improve attendance during 2004/05, details of which were provided at Appendix 3 to the report.

Monitoring of return to work interviews had been undertaken over a three month period at the end of 2004.  Although it was possible that more return to work interviews and absence support interviews had been carried out, but that documentation was inadequate, the overall picture showed that only 55% of absences had been followed by a return to work interview.  Council policy was that all absentees must receive a return to work interview on their return.   Research demonstrated that such practice was one of Managers’ most effective tools in reducing absence, and research specific to the Council would be undertaken to investigate that further.

Supplier problems were being experienced with part of the planned Occupational Heath Pilot and a decision would be made in the near future as to whether to continue with the Pilot or seek an alternative.

In conclusion Mr Williams reported that, despite the measures taken over recent years, the Council was failing to reduce time lost through sickness absence. Discussions with colleagues in other Councils who had achieved significant improvements all put success down to line Managers dealing with poor attendance, quickly, fairly and firmly.

In considering the matter Members raised the following questions and observations -

1. In response to a Member’s question on the average number of days sickness experienced by other Councils, Mr Williams explained that it would be necessary to identify who the City Council should benchmark against before a specific answer could be given.  He could, however, provide a statistical response in writing at a later date.  Dr Gooding (Executive Director) added that fewer than 10 days would be the norm.

2. The Committee expressed grave concern and disappointment at the statement in the report that not all of the City Council’s Managers were undertaking return to work interviews in line with Council policy.  If that was the position then senior Managers were failing in their duty which may become a disciplinary matter.  Members questioned the reasons for that failure and perceived there to be a lack of transparency surrounding the situation.

In order to properly scrutinise sickness absence the Committee required 100% information, rather than information based upon the 55% return to work interviews currently being undertaken.

Members were unsure as to whether initiatives such as Home Working would help improve attendance.


Members considered that better management would contribute towards improvements in sickness absence and questioned who was responsible for addressing the problem.   They further sought to ensure that regular updates were presented to the Committee.

Mr Williams indicated that performance across the authority was variable.  A report had been submitted to the Corporate Management Team upon which Managers were now expected to act and his Unit would continue to monitor the situation. 

Reporting of Business Unit statistics was undertaken on a quarterly basis.

Dr Gooding added that earlier in the week a meeting had taken place with the Trade Unions at which time the Personnel Manager had undertaken to provide him with regular information on return to work interviews. If significant improvements were not forthcoming then he would take action.  Dr Gooding accepted responsibility for addressing the situation by ensuring that Managers did their jobs properly and providing them with the tools to do so.  He was happy to report to Members as often as they wished.

Dr Gooding further stressed the importance of working with the Trade Unions on issues such as more proactive use of Occupational Health services.

Members recognised that Dr Gooding had taken on board that responsibility which was a credit to him.

3. In response to a question Mr Williams explained in more detail the supplier problems currently being experienced with part of the planned occupational health pilot.   In the next few days a decision would be made whether to continue with those plans or seek some alternative form of pilot.

There were two strands to the use of occupational health, namely reacting to a specific case(s); and Officers’ wish to be more proactive and involve the Occupational Health Service earlier e.g. first day absence reporting to a qualified occupational health nurse.

4. A Member questioned whether the health and safety of staff had been affected by the January floods through a lack of necessary equipment and resources.

Dr Gooding was not convinced that additional resources were required, but acknowledged that that point required some thought.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the serious concerns of the Committee, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive and the Committee looks forward to receiving the Executive’s response in early course.

(2) That the Committee noted that Dr Gooding had taken responsibility for ensuring that Council procedures surrounding sickness absence were correctly adhered to.

(3) That the Head of Member Support and Employee Services continue to report to the Committee on a quarterly basis.

CROS.74/05
CORPORATE COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE ANNUAL REPORT 2004-05
The Corporate Complaints/CIS Support Officer presented report CIS.10/05 reviewing the operation and monitoring of the Corporate Complaints Procedure for the eleventh year of its existence.

Mrs Crack outlined the content of the report which analysed Stage 2 (Formal) to Stage 4 (Ombudsman) complaints received by the Corporate Complaints Section in the 12 month period from 1 April 2004 to 31 March 2005.  Information was also provided on one Board of Arbitration called during the period to consider a complaint about dog barking.

She further explained a number of observations from the operation of the complaints procedure.  In addition, observations relating to the Local Government Ombudsman were provided and the Committee was asked to note specifically the positive comments as regards the Council’s speedy response to restoring services following the January 2005 flood.

Although there were no specific learning points for the Council from individual complaints, it was apparent that early quality responses at all complaint levels had a dramatic effect on the course of complaints, their impact on the day to day service delivery and customer satisfaction.

In response to a Member’s question regarding the monitoring of complaints under the Council’s Equal Opportunities Policy, Mrs Crack advised that the key trends were symptomatic across the country.

Members thanked the Officer for what was an excellent report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the information contained in report CIS.10/05 be noted.

(2) That the monitoring of Corporate Complaints undertaken for 2004/05, as required by the Council’s Equal Opportunities Policy and Racial Equality Scheme, be noted.

(3) That the content of the Local Government Ombudsman’s Annual Letter, specifically the positive comments with regard to the Council’s speedy response to restoring services after the January 2005 flood, be noted.

CROS.75/05
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF REVENUES AND BENEFITS SERVICES

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services submitted report RB.5/05 updating Members on work undertaken in progressing the Best Value Review of Revenues and Benefits Services in the period 1 October 2004 – 30 June 2005.

As set out in the scope and work plan agreed by Overview and Scrutiny on 1 April 2004, Mr Mason requested that Members scrutinise investigations undertaken, findings and proposed action (and timetable) to improve service delivery in the following areas:

1. Absence Monitoring

2. IT/IS Initiatives supporting the Unit

3. HB/CTB Performance Standards 3rd review

4. Performance comparisons before and after review

5. Improving forms, publicity and written correspondence update

6. Progressing Corporate Agenda and Championing External Opportunities.

Mr Mason and Mrs Turner (Benefits Manager) then gave Individual presentations covering each of the above areas.

Mr Mason reported that the only issues remaining to be covered (as set out in the original work plan) were the following external challenges to the Council:

(a) Gershon/Joint Provision of services and competition from outsourcing suppliers;

(b) Impact on customers of the closure of local post offices.

The Action Plan appended to the report had been updated to include required actions to progress service improvements, and to advise on progress on actions as agreed by the Committee on 1 April 2004 and 25 November 2005.   It was a working document and, as such, was being updated on a daily basis in response to any progress made on the Best Value agenda for service improvement.

Mr Mason added that the Policy Unit considered it important that an external challenger be brought in which would delay presentation of the final report on the Best Value Review to the Committee.  The date for submission of that report may now be January 2006. 

In scrutinising the documentation, Members raised the following questions and observations –

(a) A Member referred to the benchmarking of sickness levels against other authorities and questioned how many of those authorities employed the services of an occupational health nurse.

In response, Mr Mason advised that he had contacted the authorities in the Council’s benchmark group for details of their absence control procedures, but a number had not provided any data.    That particular question had not been included but could be asked in future.

(b) It was important that instances of sickness absence which occurred repeatedly around bank/summer holidays was tackled.  Were procedures in place to monitor and deal with that scenario?

Equally, procedures should be in place to ensure that when a member of staff called in sick but their Manager was unavailable, then the Manager would call that person back to establish the reason for absence. 

Mr Mason explained the systems currently in place to deal with such eventualities.

(c) In response to questions, Mr Mason indicated that a Homeworking Pilot Scheme was ongoing and all vacancies were proactive to Home Working.   Risk assessments were in place to cover everything from maternity to stress and a copy of the latter risk assessment could be provided to Members should they so wish.

Dr Gooding added that the Health and Safety Manager was undertaking a pilot stress audit in the Member and Employee Services Business Unit, the aim of which was to understand the issues surrounding stress and anxiety in the authority.

(d) A Member asked that a glossary of acronyms be provided in future reports to the Committee.

(e) In response to questions on Paper 2, Mr Mason indicated that the reliability of IT had improved greatly over recent months.  Revenues and Benefits Services had its own server which would be brought back upon the Unit’s return to the Civic Centre.


Mrs Turner added that full quality checks were undertaken and a full audit trail provided as regards home working. 

(f) Referring to Paper 5, a Member questioned whether forms were available in braille and other languages.

Mrs Turner explained that forms in alternative languages could be provided upon request.  Braille had not been catered for, but she would take that point on board.  Officers could go out and assist people in completing the forms.

(g) At the invitation of the Chairman, the Portfolio Holder for Policy and Performance Management expressed concern that there did not appear to be a great deal of information on customer satisfaction which may affect the CPA assessment.

Mr Mason reported that statutory customer satisfaction surveys were undertaken every three years, evidence of which was available in hard copy.  He recognised that the surveys were now two years old and would like to undertake another survey and include details in the final report.

(h) In response to a question on Paper 6 – Benefit Take Up, Mr Mason advised that Carlisle was committed to a joint take-up campaign to reach vulnerable and ‘hard to reach’ persons who might be entitled to Housing or Council Tax Benefit.  The aim of the initiative was to further increase take-up by Carlisle pensioners of Council and Housing Benefits, details of which could be provided.

(i) Members wished to place on record their appreciation of the excellent work undertaken by Mr Mason and his staff.

RESOLVED – That the Committee endorsed the recommendations contained within Papers 1 – 6 of Report RB.5/05.

[The meeting ended at 4.20 pm]

